Drill Baby Drill

That slogan from the 2008 U.S. presidential election provoked a lively discussion of U.S. energy policy. In several respects, the issues concerning our local water supply are similar to those concerning our domestic oil and gas supply: We need a reliable water supply, but drilling for water raises similar environmental, economic, and policy issues.

Some of these issues arose earlier this year when residents in the area of Hospital and Sachs Roads in Cumberland Township became alarmed about the potential impact of a water well drilled nearby by the Gettysburg Municipal Authority (GMA). They were understandably concerned that large volume withdrawals from such a well would affect their own wells.

Concerned residents protested GMA’s well drilling at a meeting of the Cumberland Township supervisors. They received a sympathetic hearing, but were informed that the supervisors have no control over GMA because Cumberland is not represented on the GMA Board of Directors, which is appointed by the Gettysburg Borough Council. That seems to be an odd situation since GMA supplies water to some 1,100 customers in Cumberland Township and about 500 customers in Straban Township, making GMA the de facto regional water supplier in central Adams County. The Gettysburg area is growing and has increased water needs; drilling more wells is the way GMA meets those needs. The “big pipe” to supply water from the Susquehanna River to GMA’s customers is only a future possibility.

GMA could have done a better job of informing Cumberland Township officials and residents before drilling started in 2008. That could have included information about the well testing required by the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (PaDEP), and the need for cooperation by nearby residents in allowing GMA to monitor the affect on their wells of full-scale pumping from the potential new municipal. (In fact, GMA drilled two unproductive wells in the vicinity before finding the third, productive well in a vein of porous fractured rock, demonstrating again that we have no huge underground reservoir waiting to be tapped.)

Several additional steps are necessary before water could be supplied to GMA customers. First, PaDEP must issue a permit stating the maximum sustainable yield from the well; initial tests show a yield of about 500 gallons per minute during a 48-hour “draw down” test. The results from that test and other data from GMA are considered by PaDEP before a sustainable yield is determined and a permit issued. If that permitted yield is sufficient to justify the expense of constructing an on-site water treatment facility and a pipeline to the nearest GMA water line, then that work would begin. The well would be available to meet summer demands when the supply from Marsh Creek is limited by low flow, and to supplement or replace older GMA wells that have decreased yield or require costly water treatment.

So, is GMA the “bad guy” for drilling more wells? Not at all; GMA’s function is to provide a safe, reliable water supply for its customers. If there is any “bad guy” in this story, it is the outdated political arrangement that governs GMA’s operations in three political jurisdictions. It also is the lack of a water supply and protection plan for the Gettysburg region to guide GMA in its operation. These issues will be discussed in another article
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